
From: GDC Info
To: GDC Submission
Cc: GDC Info
Subject: FW: GDC Website - General feedback ref: GDC-GF-210415-ACKYO-2CG
Date: Friday, 16 April 2021 8:20:53 AM

 
 

From: Grey District Council <greydcwebformenquiry@xtra.co.nz> 
Sent: Thursday, 15 April 2021 5:39 PM
To: GDC Info <info@greydc.govt.nz>
Subject: GDC Website - General feedback ref: GDC-GF-210415-ACKYO-2CG
 

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - General Feedback

Reference: GDC-GF-210415-ACKYO-2CG
Feedback type: A complaint
Attachment: not supplied

Contact name: Tony
Organisation: 
Preferred contact method: Email
Email address: t.mesman@xtra.co.nz
Phone number: 0279490507

Feedback message
Rate rises again. I don’t see why we need another library in Greymouth the present 1 caters for all
people here. As for the closing of the Runanga pool that’s a joke, this has been a project done by the
local community. Council needs to support local communities and keep these ammenities
operational. Not impressed at all with this council :(
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From: Grey District Council
To: GDC Submission
Subject: GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission ref: GDC-QF-210510-C1UJJ-MCY
Date: Monday, 10 May 2021 8:24:25 PM

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission

Reference: GDC-QF-210510-C1UJJ-MCY
Attachment: not attached

Full name (incl Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms): Wendy Elwood

Organisation that you are representing in your submission (if any): not supplied

Postal address
10 Ballance Street
Runanga

Phone: 037627416

Email: w.elwood@xtra.co.nz

Do you wish to speak at the Council meeting in support of your submission?: No

KEY ISSUE 1: Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth:
OPTION 1: Extend area. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 2: New Library: No strong feelings either way

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service: OPTION 3: Council continue to provide the
service, ie status quo.

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library: OPTION 1: Runanga Service
Centre is no longer a Council provided service and the building is disposed of. [PREFERRED
OPTION]

Revenue and Financing Policy Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?: No
strong feelings either way

Resource Management Fees Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?: No strong
feelings either way

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council Do you agree with the proposed
transfer?: No strong feeling either way

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to
provide feedback on in the section below.
not supplied

Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 087

mailto:greydcwebformenquiry@xtra.co.nz
mailto:Submissions@greydc.govt.nz


Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 088



Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 089



Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 090



Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 091



Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 092



From: Grey District Council
To: GDC Submission
Subject: GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission ref: GDC-QF-210512-7HQ89-BDF
Date: Wednesday, 12 May 2021 12:58:54 PM

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission

Reference: GDC-QF-210512-7HQ89-BDF
Attachment: not attached

Full name (incl Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms): raven whatu-joseph

Organisation that you are representing in your submission (if any): not supplied

Postal address
3 o'grady street, Blaketown

Phone: 0273956419

Email: rwhatujoseph@gmail.com

Do you wish to speak at the Council meeting in support of your submission?: No

KEY ISSUE 1: Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth:
OPTION 1: Extend area. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 2: New Library: OPTION 1: A new purpose built library on freehold land. [PREFERRED
OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service: OPTION 1: Spring Creek Pool is no longer a
Council-provided service. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library: OPTION 3: Continue to provide
the service (status quo) – funded by general rate.

Revenue and Financing Policy Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?: No
strong feelings either way

Resource Management Fees Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?: No strong
feelings either way

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council Do you agree with the proposed
transfer?: Yes

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to
provide feedback on in the section below.
not supplied
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13 May 2021 

Greymouth High School Students Submission to the Long Term Plan 2021-2031 

On the 11th March, Staff from the Grey District Council undertook engagement with students at 
Greymouth High School for their input into the Long Term Plan 2021-2031. 

The students were given the opportunity to give their thoughts on the Big Issues that Council has in 
the Long Term Plan, as well as provide any other information they wished. 

This is what the students said: 

Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth 

Overwhelming response in favour of extending the refuse and recycling collection throughout the 
Grey District.  There were 45 comments received about wanting the service extended. 

Comments include the following: 

• More recycling is always good 
• Extend the bin service to Runanga and all other places so we shouldn't have to use more 

plastic to get rid of rubbish 
• Extend the bin service to Runanga and all other places so we shouldn't have to use more 

plastic to get rid of rubbish 
• Extend service area. Would be nice to have recycling 
• More recycling and rubbish bins in Taylorville 
• Recycling bins in Gladstone 
• More rubbish bins be sick 

 

New Library 

Of the 46 comments we received, 30 of the students were in favour of building the new library and 
16 of the students were not in favour. 

Comments include the following: 

• Yes, to all of these. These solutions seem to be a positive change for the community 
• Bigger library be mean 
• Bigger library x 7 
• Bean bags at the library 
• Library is fine, might need to be modernized 
• Instead of new library, make building in Greymouth earthquake proof 
• Library in Greymouth is fine, we don’t need a new one 

 

Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service and Runanga Service Centre and Community Library 

The students were mainly engaged in the topics of the extension of recycling and the new library, as 
issues they are directly interested in.  There was little response to these issues and 1 wanted the 
Runanga Library fixed. 
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Other issues, concerns and ideas that were raised by the students at the engagement session: 

• Update Paroa storm water drains on main road 
• Bins around shops/Countdown and Warehouse 
• New bins in town, mostly areas that have the most rubbish 
• Yes, we should put more bins out mostly on bike tracks 
• More walks to go on 
• Add more tourist attractions; stuff to do around town 
• Can you please add more and fix the toilets around Greymouth 
• Build/fund a new rugby stadium or grandstand 
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Māwhera Grey District Council 
Tainui Street 
GREYMOUTH 
 

re: Submission to the Grey District Council’s Long Term Plan 2021-2031. 
 
Active West Coast 
Active West Coast (AWC) is a network of agencies and groups committed to 
improving the health and wellbeing of West Coasters through the promotion of 
healthy lifestyles and the creation of healthy social and physical environments. 
While member organisations were involved in preparing this submission, the 
recommendations in their entirety, do not necessarily reflect the views of each 
individual agency.   
 

The World Health Organisation, as part of its Healthy Communities initiative, has 
stated that:  
People in a healthy community enjoy a clean, safe physical environment, including: 

 adequate housing  

 a responsible use of resources sustainable for the long term  

 strong, mutually supportive networks  

 high levels of participation and control over decisions affecting health and 
wellbeing 

 adequate access to food, water, shelter, income, safety, and recreation  

 programmes for promoting health, preventing disease, and limiting the ill 
effects of disability  

 a chance for a wide variety of contact, interaction and communication, 
including educational experiences  

 a diverse, vital and innovative local economy 

 a strong local cultural and spiritual heritage, and 

 access to quality health services.  
 
We acknowledge the importance of Council’s huge role in creating a healthy 
environment in which its residents can live, grow, learn, thrive, play and work.  

Contact Name:  Rosie McGrath 
Organisation: Active West Coast 

Email:    rosie.mcgrath@cdhb.health.nz 
Phone: 03 768 1176 
Postal Address: C/- PO Box 443 
Greymouth 7805 
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Vision and Community Outcomes 
We applaud Council’s Strategic Vision for a ‘thriving, connected and resilient Grey 
District’ as this implies the district residents will reside in safe, inclusive, and well 
designed and connected communities that support health and well-being. Provision 
of clean water, efficient roading and safe pedestrian/cycle networks, and effective 
sewerage and solid waste systems all benefit health.  Additionally, Council can 
further enhance the well-being of its residents by creating effective alcohol policies, 
designating Smokefree public spaces and providing opportunities for young people 
to be involved in decision making. 
 
 

Smokefree Environments 
AWC congratulates the Grey District Council for incorporating Smokefree & 
Vapefree into their Outdoor Dining Policy in 2019. This inclusion will benefit the 
health and wellbeing of Grey District residents and visitors and is an indication of 
support for the Government-endorsed goal of a Smokefree New Zealand by 2025.  
The aim of Smokefree 2025 is for smoking rates to decrease from the current 13.2% 
(17% within the Grey District) of all adults to fewer than 5%. Reducing the visibility 
of tobacco products and smoking, and supporting smokers to quit are also 
important elements of the Smokefree 2025 goal.    
  
Council policies are useful tools to improve the health and wellbeing of communities 
and the wider population. To further protect people from the harms of smoking we 
encourage Council to review and extend its Smokefree Public Places Policy to 
include the following: 
 

 Vaping/Vapefree in all instances. This will be in line with the new Smokefree 
Environments and Regulated Products Act 1990, Council’s own Outdoor 
Dining Policy, and similar policies of other Councils across New Zealand. 
Vaping is a quitting tool and is not intended for use by non-smokers or ex-
smokers, so its inclusion will help prevent the uptake of vaping by young 
people and non-smokers and decrease normalisation.  

 Endorsement of the intentions of the goal of a SmokeFree Aotearoa 2025 

 Explicitly include entrances/exits of Council-owned buildings. This extension 
would further protect people from harm by decreasing visibility of tobacco 
products and smoking, and exposure to second-hand smoke. 

 
The Smokefree Public Places policy provides a valuable opportunity to reduce the 
visibility of smoking in our community. We consider the following steps are required 
to further implement the policy: 
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 identifying areas that would benefit from having more visible Smokefree 
signage, 

 agreeing on the look of any proposed signage, stickers or stencils,  

 installing Smokefree signage, 

 keeping the community informed about the Smokefree spaces through a 
variety of channels including media articles, social media, items in the GDC 
newsletters and on the GDC website, discussions with business owners, the 
Business & Promotions Association, Tourism West Coast, etc.      

 
Our member organisations are happy to work with the Council to assist with 
implementing the policy and to provide advice and assistance on Smokefree 
matters, including support with signage. 
 
Youth development 
We have for some time recommended that Council initiate a Youth Development 
Strategy because young people who feel valued and are engaged are more positive, 
mentally well and healthy, and achieve to a higher standard than those who feel less 
connected; which has benefits to the wider community.   We believe Council has a 
role in creating environments that value and support young people, and involving 
them in decisions that affect them and their futures. Youth led planning and a 
commitment to a strategy by Council, and other agencies, will be essential to 
retaining young people in the district and enabling them to achieve their potential.  
 
We recommend that Council initiates a Youth Development Strategy for the Grey 
District and we offer our support in its development. 
 
We also recommend comprehensive consultation with young people, and youth 
engagement in the development of the Strategy. We are aware that Council 
already works with the Grey District Youth Trust, as well as supporting and 
engaging with Youth Sector meetings and funding and working with the Future 
Leaders Programme. 
 

Climate change, biodiversity and planning for sustainability  
The effects of climate change have potential impacts on many aspects of the lives of 
people within the Grey District and particularly on Council provided services.  It is 
expected that our district will experience wetter winters and springs with autumn 
rains increasing by 21% by 2090. Increased temperatures will mean another ten 

days with temperatures above 25C. More frequent storms will also threaten 
coastlines and low-lying areas.  
 
We are therefore pleased to see that Council is planning for the effects of climate 
change with respect to land use, transport and infrastructure.  We also support the 
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process under the Te Tai o Poutini Plan that will ensure communities in vulnerable 
areas will be involved in climate change response decisions that will affect them.  
 
Physical activity opportunities 
Lack of physical activity is now a major cause of illness and death both nationally 
and globally. Creating environments that encourage and support people to be active 
is therefore an investment in community wellbeing. We acknowledge Council’s 
ongoing support for Sport Canterbury West Coast, as this organisation assists 
members of the community to be more active more often. 
 
Cycling 
We congratulate Council on its continued support of the Westland Wilderness Trail. 
This trail has supported many residents to become more physically active. The trail 
and the new Paparoa Track have attracted many domestic visitors to our area.  The 
West Coast area is becoming known as a ‘cycle-trail must-do area’; this will continue 
to benefit our local economy and may also result in people choosing to come and 
live here. 
However, in order to strengthen our cycle-trail connectivity, our local road network 
needs to be more cycle friendly. The increase in heavy freight vehicles on local roads 
and state highways can be a barrier to people choosing to cycle if adequate cycle 
lanes are not provided. Many people travel relatively short distances to work and 
much of this could be undertaken by cycle if the road environment and community 
culture was more cycle-friendly. There is also a need for more prominent cycle-parks 
within the district, especially within the CBD.  
 
We encourage Council to provide cycle lanes and other relevant cycle 
infrastructure when undertaking road renewals or town development projects. 
 

Walking 
Accessible and well-maintained footpaths provide opportunities for people of all 
ages to be active and connect with their community. The aging population of the 
Grey District is likely to increase demand for new and improved footpaths. We are 
therefore pleased to see that Council has significantly increased funding for annual 
footpath renewals.  
 
Creating pedestrian-friendly spaces has a range of community benefits, from 
increased road safety to better health and economic outcomes. Walk 21 has 
developed the attached International Charter for Walking to help authorities create 
policies, activities and relationships to develop a culture where people choose to 
walk. We encourage Council to become a signatory to this Charter to show its 
commitment to walking as a key indicator of healthy, efficient, socially inclusive and 
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sustainable communities.  For more information and an outline of how each of the 
principles can be enacted please see  www.walk21.com. 

 
CBD and environs 
We were pleased to see in a recent media article that Council is nearing completion 
of its discussions with NZ Rail and NZTA regarding the redesign of the entrance to 
the CBD at Tainui and Smith Street. We trust this will include adequate provision for 
pedestrian travel in the area as it is currently very hard to negotiate. As we said in 
our submission on the last previous LTP, it would also be timely to tidy up the area 
on Smith Street running into the intersection. This area is often the first introduction 
a visitor has to Māwhera/Greymouth and in its current form it is neither tidy nor 
inviting.  We suggest that it would be relatively simple to make the area more 
walking friendly and attractive. The walking path off the Cobden Bridge down to 
Mawhera Quay should also be included in a tidy-up, as it is very slippery when wet. 
The blank concrete wall could also be enhanced with art.  
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Road safety and accessible transport 
We endorse Council’s role in the promotion of road safety and accessible transport 
through its continued membership of the West Coast Road Safety Committee and its 
support of the Total Mobility programme.  
 
Solid waste (refuse and recycling) 
We acknowledge Council is under constant pressure with respect to its solid waste 
management activities. We support Council’s intention to extend kerbside refuse 
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and recycling to other areas in the district and to introduce specific glass recycling 
bins to areas receiving the kerbside service. This should help prevent recyclable 
materials from entering the landfill. 
 
We are aware Council supports the Enviroschools programme under its waste 
minimisation activities. We encourage Council to continue its support of this 
programme as it will assist those involved to make positive changes with respect to 
the physical environment and waste minimisation practices.  
 

We thank Council for its continued support for the ‘Enviroschools’ initiative within 
the Grey District. 
 

Alcohol 
The misuse of alcohol continues to harm individuals, whanau and the wider Grey 
District community. We encourage Council to work with Buller and Westland 
Councils, and other stakeholders, to create a formal mechanism such as a Joint Local 
Alcohol Policy to ensure a consistent Coast-wide approach to both alcohol licensing 
and regulation with the goal of reducing alcohol-related harm within our 
communities.  
 
Gambling 
We are aware that Council’s TAB Board Venues and Class 4 Gaming Venues Policies 
are up for review later this year. In 2019 $10 000 a day was lost to Class 4 Gaming 
Machines within the Grey District. Our member organisations would be happy to 
assist Council in the review of these policies. 
 
Property and housing 
We commend Council for its provision of pensioner housing as affordable housing is 
important to older people’s wellbeing.   
 

Community facilities and events 
We support Council’s provision of community facilities and events as this enhances 
the well-being of residents and the experience of visitors to the district. We support 
the activities included in this section, and make the following comments: 
 

Libraries and Museums 
Provision of libraries and museums supports life-long learning and offers 
residents the opportunity to extend their knowledge about ‘their place’ which 
assists with community connectedness. We support the intention to provide a 
library that will meet the future needs of the Grey District. As indicated in the 
draft LTP the current library is limited in the services it can provide. Libraries 
and library services have evolved and libraries are now a place of active 
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learning, community connection and creativity. The development of areas 
such as a ‘make-a-space’ where people can learn, create and interact with 
technologies such as 3-D printers, laser cutters and even old looms will 
enhance accessibility and support employment options. We support the 
inclusion of museum displays within the library. We would also like to see an 
active play area within the building or sited alongside the library.  

 
Swimming Pools 
Swimming pools support well-being through provision of physical activity 
opportunities and through the ‘Learn to swim’ programmes. We congratulate 
Council for decreasing entry fees for community card holders as fees are often 
a barrier to many in our population.  
 
We acknowledge Council’s need to consult on the future of Runanga Pool. 
Feedback from a small discussion with community members has indicated 
that the pool patronage could be improved with better opening times and 
targeting. For example, running of events in the past has brought people into 
the area, and beyond, to the pool. The pool has also been the back-stop 
facility when the pool at the Westland Recreation Centre has been out of 
action. While we supported the development of the Regional Sports Facility 
Plan we are concerned that some people in Runanga may be not be able to 
afford the entry fee and travel cost to use the pool at the Recreation Centre. 
We are also concerned that the community may not have the capacity to take 
over and run the pool as suggested in the LTP. Prior to making a long-term 
decision we suggest it may be beneficial for Council to work with the 
community to see how it (Council) can improve its service delivery with the 
pool and meet community needs before deciding to divest itself of the facility.  

 
Heritage, Arts and Culture 
We commend Council for its ongoing support of heritage, arts and culture 
within the district. These activities enhance cultural wellbeing and creativity, 
and are integral features of a healthy and vibrant community. 
 
We congratulate Council on the reopening of the pop-up museum in its new 
venue as this supports community identity and sense of place. We are aware 
that the previous pop-up museum attracted both locals and visitors to find 
out more about our local stories.  

 

Parks and Tracks 
The provision of well-maintained parks and tracks supports wellbeing as it 
increases opportunities to be physically active, develop skills and to 
‘commune with nature’.  We encourage Council to undertake accessibility 

Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 105



 

 9 

audits for its children’s playgrounds and parks to identify physical barriers that 
prevent meaningful engagement for users of all ages and abilities. We are also 
aware that the shade review undertaken recently across playgrounds in New 
Zealand shows playgrounds in the Grey District require more shade to protect 
users from the risks of sun exposure. Findings from an accessibility audit and 
the shade review could assist Council with future planning and maintenance 
of its parks and playgrounds. Our members are happy to assist Council with 
this. 

 

Public toilets 
We support the provision of new toilets at Mitchells and improvements to the 
toilets at Iveagh Bay. This will make these areas more attractive and safer for 
visitors to these recreation areas.  
 
We have previously submitted in support of upgrades to the toilets at Anzac 
Park, however, we are aware that no upgrade has taken place. Karoro Domain 
is another area that is frequently used for sport and recreation which has no 
public toilet facilities. Both areas are very well used throughout the year, and 
access to fit for purpose public toilets would improve amenity and protect the 
health of the users. 
 
We recommend Council include the previously proposed upgrade of Anzac 
Park toilets early within the LTP.  
 

We recommend Council consider including public toilet facilities at Karoro 
Domain. 
 

Food security 

Members of Active West Coast are part of the West Coast Food Security network 
and have been involved in developing the start of a response plan to improve food 
security on the West Coast.  
 
Food security means having access to a variety of nutritious food that is safe, meets 
cultural needs and supports active healthy lifestyles. Being well nourished leads to 
improved health and wellbeing. However, one in four New Zealand children are not 
currently food secure and local qualitative research indicates a similar situation for 
the West Coast.  
 
The West Coast Food Security Network have been working on local research (a 
report with recommendations is due out in 2021); connecting existing sustainable 
initiatives across the West Coast such as community edible gardens and other food 
supply initiatives; and strengthening support for people who require more food on a 
daily or weekly basis. Active West Coast recommends that Council considers some of 
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the recommendations from the local research that will be out later in 2021. We 
invite Council to re-connect with the Food Security Network to support future food 
security initiatives for the West Coast. 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit on the draft LTP.  We do not wish to speak 
to this submission, however, we may be contacted by phone on 768 1176 or by 
emailing rosie.mcgrath@cdhb.health.nz  if required. 
 
 
 
 
 

Rosie McGrath 
Coordinator 
Active West Coast 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 107

mailto:rosie.mcgrath@cdhb.health.nz


 

 11 

 
 

 International Charter for Walking  
Creating healthy, efficient and sustainable communities where people 
choose to walk  
I/We, the undersigned recognise the benefits of walking as a key indicator of 
healthy, efficient, socially inclusive and sustainable communities and acknowledge 
the universal rights of people to be able to walk safely and to enjoy high quality 
public spaces anywhere and at anytime. We are committed to reducing the physical, 
social and institutional barriers that limit walking activity. We will work with others 
to help create a culture where people choose to walk through our commitment to 
this charter and its strategic principles:  
 
1 .Increased inclusive mobility 
 
2. Well designed and managed spaces and places for people 
 
3. Improved integration of networks 
 
4. Supportive land-use and spatial planning 
 
5. Reduced road danger 
 
6. Less crime and fear of crime 
 
7. More supportive authorities 
 
8. A culture of walking 
 
Signed…………………………………………….. 
 
Name………………………………………………. 
 
Position…………………………………………… 
 
Date………………………………………………… 
 
 
 
 

 

 www.walk21.com 
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SUBMISSION FORM HAVE YOUR 

SAY! 

Please read the Consultation Document and/or the Draft Plan before providing your feedback. Once 
you have completed this form, you can return it to Council by 5pm Monday 17 May 2021 to:
• Email to submissions@greydc.govt.nz
• Post to Grey District Council, PO Box 382, Greymouth 7840
• Deliver to Grey District Council, 105 Tainui Street, Greymouth

SUBMITTERS DETAILS
(Note: Every submission made to the Council will be acknowledged in accordance with the Local Government Act 2002, copied and made available to the 

public.)

Name: Mr / Mrs / Miss  

Organisation (if any):  

Do you wish to speak to Council at the meeting in support of your submission?    Yes         No

Address: 

Phone: 

Email: 

FEEDBACK ON KEY & OTHER ISSUES - Please indicate your preference by ticking the below boxes.
KEY ISSUE 1: 
Extension of 
kerbside refuse 
and recycling 
collection to all of 
Greymouth

OPTION 1: Extend area. [PREFERRED 
OPTION]
OPTION 2: Don’t extend area, i.e. status 
quo.

KEY ISSUE 2:
New Library

OPTION 1: A new purpose built library 
on freehold land. [PREFERRED OPTION]

OPTION 2: Don’t proceed with building 
a new library, i.e. status quo.

KEY ISSUE 3:
Delivery of Spring 
Creek Pool Ser-
vice

OPTION 1: Spring Creek Pool is no 
longer a Council provided service. 
[PREFERRED OPTION]
OPTION 2: Council continue to 
provide the service - funded by a 
targeted rate. 
OPTION 3: Council continue to provide 
the service, i.e. status quo. 

KEY ISSUE 
4: Runanga 
Service Centre 
and Community 
Library

OPTION 1: Runanga Service Centre 
is no longer a Council provided 
service and the building is disposed 
of. [PREFERRED OPTION]

OPTION 2: Continue to provide the 
service (status quo) – funded by a 
targeted rate.
OPTION 3: Continue to provide the 
service (status quo) – funded by 
general rate.

Your comments:

OTHER MATTERS FOR CONSULTATION
Revenue and Financing Policy   Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?                                     Yes                      No

Resource Management Fees   Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?                                            Yes                      No

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council   Do you agree with the proposed transfer?           Yes                     No

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to provide feedback on in the section below.

Lastly, I disagree with increasing the fees for private swimming lessons.

885 Arnold Valley Road

I strongly agree with key issue 2 option 1. I agree with everything that is proposed. I would 
like to see our senior librarians have a say in the finer details of the design. These 
librarians are as much an asset as the building. Ultimately I would prefer the new building 
to have a view from one area within the building. Don’t underspend on a modern multi 
purpose community centre that caters for young, old, local, tourist, students, families, and 
every socio-economic background there is. Include some culture and history in the new 
building please. 

I have not commented on key issue 3 because the decision belongs to that 
community. However I agree that GDC cannot fund a service it cannot 
sustain. Anotherwords option 3 isn’t an option.

alicecardwell@gmail.com

X

0220728308

Alice Cardwell
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From: Grey District Council
To: GDC Submission
Subject: GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission ref: GDC-QF-210516-C2AL0-18K
Date: Sunday, 16 May 2021 8:26:36 PM

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission

Reference: GDC-QF-210516-C2AL0-18K
Attachment: not attached

Full name (incl Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms): Miss Bernadette Burrell

Organisation that you are representing in your submission (if any): not supplied

Postal address
5 Wellington St Taylorville

Phone: 0212107156

Email: bernie.m.burrell@gmail.com

Do you wish to speak at the Council meeting in support of your submission?: No

KEY ISSUE 1: Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth:
OPTION 1: Extend area. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 2: New Library: OPTION 2: Don’t proceed with building a new library, ie status quo.

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service: OPTION 3: Council continue to provide the
service, ie status quo.

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library: No strong feelings either way

Revenue and Financing Policy Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?: No
strong feelings either way

Resource Management Fees Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?: No strong
feelings either way

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council Do you agree with the proposed
transfer?: Yes

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to
provide feedback on in the section below.
I am happy to pay extra rates on the condition that this money is wisely used in the provision of
community service etc., which appears to be the intention.
I do believe that continued efforts at projects like extending rock works at Cobden beach really need
to be thought about with prudence and true consideration of the effects of climate change. I believe
such efforts have been described as 'like trying to keep the deck chairs upright on the sinking
Titanic.'. 
I hope that this long term plan can also make. provision for better and far more regular collection of
roadside litter which has reached appalling levels on the roadsides within a 15km radius of
Greymouth. It may seem a small thing but I really don't think it leaves a great impression for visitors
and it is very disappointing to see as a local.
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That's my thoughts anyway! Keep up the good efforts.
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From: zane@vation.co.nz
To: GDC Submission
Subject: Submission to LTP from Blackball Community Led Partnership (CLDP) Steering Group
Date: Monday, 17 May 2021 1:19:15 PM
Attachments: Blackball CLDP Projects for Grey District LTP.docx

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

To whom it may concern;
 
We attach a brief document that showcases the following from the Blackball Community Led
Development (CLDP) Steering Group:
 

Recent project dialogue with Mel Sutherland (GDC) regarding past and future partnership
projects
Past projects (some with GDC input)
Possible future projects (some which may require GDC input)
Images from recent Community Hui 6/5/21

 
Please include into your LTP moving forward.
 
Thanks for the opportunity to submit.
 
Regards
 
Zane Smith
Blackball Community Partnership Manager
Community Led Partnership Programme (CLDP)
P: 021 122 2707
E: zane@vation.co.nz

“Blackball – Our Future is in our Past”
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Email from Anne Ginty to Mel Sutherland 10/5/21

Morena Mel and Team,

Thankyou for our meeting notes on discussions held last month, I have included Zane our new Partnership Manager for Blackball Community Led Steering committee.  

1.	Roadside mowing, I received a copy of our Public Liability insurance last week and will send a copy through to you to add to council records, we have employed Tony Whyte and it appears is TC licence is expired, I have contacted the Polytech about next available course which should be June (no date confirmed as this stage based on numbers before they hold a course), we have asked our community if others would like to be included in this training, waiting to confirm up numbers and then go back to the polytechnic, ideally we would like 3 or more others trained to ensure continuity of maintenance

2.	Coal wagon Planter Boxes, we held a community consultation hui last Thursday 6th May a great turn out from our residents, our history group have a couple of projects planned for roadside structures (planning stage only) but if Dinesh was able to give a date on his availability we could get our history group and our beautification project leader to meet a the same time, they are all available week days and during work hours, Dinesh I can send out confirmation to these members once I hear back from you

3.	New Carpark, we could definitely provide a cost to garden maintenance and if an option could also package this with toilet / shower garden area, which we do maintain (weed, mulch and trim edges) if this is okay, it would be minimal hours as it is done on an as need basis due to the voluntary hours and peoples availability

4.	New Car park user pays, Nicola Te Raki from DIA  and Zane Smith would like to meet with you Mel in regards possible support for funding User pays set up costs for this in the near future, again the town is looking at sustainability and how this will look for our town l at the end of our 5 year partnership as our idea is to keep people employed through income generated from various projects, good for the town and people, Zane will be in touch to arrange a time and date that suits

5.	Point addressed under car park maintenance, like to look at the toilets set up and costs, perhaps if your person checking costing for this now, Zane would also be able to support this in his manager role if required

6.	This can also be a topic of further conversation with both Zane and Nicola at a time that suits everyone, I will leave this for Zane to schedule, McEwen Park, the land was donated to Blackball by Ian McEwen former owner and publican of the Blackball Club Hotel

Mel again thanks to the council for all of your support and appreciate all of the work that has gone into our town both past and present.

 

Nga mihi

Anne

Anne Ginty | Employment Liaison Advisor

Phone: DDI 03 9060611  | D2D 38611   | M 029 200 6245

Connected Site, 112-116 Mackay Street, Greymouth



Past Projects



· Signage, Interpretation Panels and Banners

· Shipping container; artificial grass; sand media

· Paparoa Track Great Walk opening

· Blackball Swimming Club; Pool supervisors and upgrades

· Blackball Museum Bike maintenance stand / replace roof

· Chimney restoration

· Improvement of community spaces, picnic tables & concrete paths

· Public park maintenance / mowers, etc

· Blackball hall maintenance

· Running costs for the Community Van

· Training and development budget for community members



New Project Ideas and proposals moving forward:



Note: 
These projects may or may not require GDC input however we would like to keep GDC in the loop.

· Upgrade skate park & playground

· Museum Huts

· Readers and writers festival support

· BMX track & Bio-Fuel station

· Adult swings

· Flying fox/ Zip line

· Local track upgrades

· User pays BBQ

· Proper cricket pitch

· Recycling station

· Children’s Playground developments; Monkey bars, swings & slides

· Fruit trees on Main Rd & Domain

· Edible Garden

· Community mulcher

· Emergency supply station

· Rid the area of Knot weed

· Bottle crusher

· Radio Station Equipment overhaul















Blackball Community Hui 6/5/21
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Email from Anne Ginty to Mel Sutherland 10/5/21 

Morena Mel and Team, 

Thankyou for our meeting notes on discussions held last month, I have included Zane our new 

Partnership Manager for Blackball Community Led Steering committee.   

1. Roadside mowing, I received a copy of our Public Liability insurance last week and will send a 

copy through to you to add to council records, we have employed Tony Whyte and it appears is TC 

licence is expired, I have contacted the Polytech about next available course which should be June 

(no date confirmed as this stage based on numbers before they hold a course), we have asked our 

community if others would like to be included in this training, waiting to confirm up numbers and 

then go back to the polytechnic, ideally we would like 3 or more others trained to ensure continuity 

of maintenance 

2. Coal wagon Planter Boxes, we held a community consultation hui last Thursday 6th May a 

great turn out from our residents, our history group have a couple of projects planned for roadside 

structures (planning stage only) but if Dinesh was able to give a date on his availability we could get 

our history group and our beautification project leader to meet a the same time, they are all 

available week days and during work hours, Dinesh I can send out confirmation to these members 

once I hear back from you 

3. New Carpark, we could definitely provide a cost to garden maintenance and if an option 

could also package this with toilet / shower garden area, which we do maintain (weed, mulch and 

trim edges) if this is okay, it would be minimal hours as it is done on an as need basis due to the 

voluntary hours and peoples availability 

4. New Car park user pays, Nicola Te Raki from DIA  and Zane Smith would like to meet with 

you Mel in regards possible support for funding User pays set up costs for this in the near future, 

again the town is looking at sustainability and how this will look for our town l at the end of our 5 

year partnership as our idea is to keep people employed through income generated from various 

projects, good for the town and people, Zane will be in touch to arrange a time and date that suits 

5. Point addressed under car park maintenance, like to look at the toilets set up and costs, 

perhaps if your person checking costing for this now, Zane would also be able to support this in his 

manager role if required 

6. This can also be a topic of further conversation with both Zane and Nicola at a time that suits 

everyone, I will leave this for Zane to schedule, McEwen Park, the land was donated to Blackball by 

Ian McEwen former owner and publican of the Blackball Club Hotel 

Mel again thanks to the council for all of your support and appreciate all of the work that has gone 

into our town both past and present. 

  

Nga mihi 

Anne 

Anne Ginty | Employment Liaison Advisor 

Phone: DDI 03 9060611  | D2D 38611   | M 029 200 6245 
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Connected Site, 112-116 Mackay Street, Greymouth 

 

Past Projects 

 

 Signage, Interpretation Panels and Banners 

 Shipping container; artificial grass; sand media 

 Paparoa Track Great Walk opening 

 Blackball Swimming Club; Pool supervisors and upgrades 

 Blackball Museum Bike maintenance stand / replace roof 

 Chimney restoration 

 Improvement of community spaces, picnic tables & concrete paths 

 Public park maintenance / mowers, etc 

 Blackball hall maintenance 

 Running costs for the Community Van 

 Training and development budget for community members 

 

New Project Ideas and proposals moving forward: 

 

Note:  

These projects may or may not require GDC input however we would like to keep GDC in the loop. 

 Upgrade skate park & playground 

 Museum Huts 

 Readers and writers festival support 

 BMX track & Bio-Fuel station 

 Adult swings 

 Flying fox/ Zip line 

 Local track upgrades 

 User pays BBQ 

 Proper cricket pitch 

 Recycling station 

 Children’s Playground developments; Monkey bars, swings & slides 

 Fruit trees on Main Rd & Domain 

 Edible Garden 

 Community mulcher 

 Emergency supply station 

 Rid the area of Knot weed 

 Bottle crusher 

 Radio Station Equipment overhaul 
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Blackball Community Hui 6/5/21 
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Submission from 

Community and Public Health, West Coast 

 

May 2021 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grey District Council 

Draft Long Term Plan 2021/2031 
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Details of Submitter 
 
 
Dr Cheryl Brunton 
Medical Officer of Health 
 
Postal Address 
Community and Public Health 
PO Box 443, Greymouth 7840 
3 Tarapuhi Street 
Greymouth  
 
Phone: 03 768 1160                                Fax: 03 768 1169 
 
Contact Person for this Submission: 
 
Jenni Stephenson 
West Coast Team Leader 
Community and Public Health 
 
DDI: 03 768 1170  Email: jenni.stephenson2@cdhb.health.nz 
 
 
Please note we do not wish to speak to this submission.  
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3 

 
 
 
Introduction  

 
Community and Public Health West Coast is a regional office of the Community and Public 
Health Division of the Canterbury District Health Board and provides a regional public health 
service to the West Coast. We welcome the opportunity to comment on the Grey District 
Council’s Draft Long Term Plan 2021-2031. 
 
The goal of our organisation is that of improving and protecting the health and well-being of 
the people of the West Coast.  However, while health care services are an important 
determinant of health, health is also influenced by a wide range of factors beyond the health 
sector. 
 
The Dahlgren and Whitehead 1991 model below illustrates how individuals are influenced by 
factors that generally lie outside their control.  These factors; often referred to as the social 
determinants of health and well-being, can be described as the conditions in which people are 
born, grow, live, work and age; they are affected by environmental, social and behavioural 
factors. 
 
As depicted in the diagram, the sphere of influence is very wide and, in many instances, 
beyond the health sector. Furthermore, changes in any of these factors can affect health and 
wellbeing dramatically (both positively and negatively). In order to maximise people’s 
wellbeing, these factors need to be taken into account by policy and decision makers, including 
Councils. The Long Term Plan provides Grey District Council with an opportunity to influence 
the determinants of health for the people of the Grey District through prioritising funds for 
activities that support health and wellbeing. 
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4 

 
Another way to incorporate wellbeing into Council’s decision making and planning is to use the 5 Ways 
to Wellbeing. The five ways are a set of evidence-based public health messages aimed at improving the 
mental health and general wellbeing of the whole population. 
 

 
 
New Zealand research has found that the five Ways to Wellbeing are all strongly associated with higher 
wellbeing.  People experienced higher levels of wellbeing when they: 
 

• were connected socially with others (Me whakawhanaunga-Connect) 
• gave time and resources to others (Tukua-Give) 
• were able to appreciate and take notice of things around them (Me aro tonu-Take notice) 
• were learning new things in their lives (Me ako tonu-Keep learning)  
• were physically active (Me kori tonu-Be Active)  

These five ways are being used by councils in the UK to build stronger communities: 
 
‘It is conscious planning in a way that will actually promote wellbeing. If we have wellbeing in mind at 
the point of planning we have a better chance of building resilience in communities to enable them to 
survive in difficult times.’ (Ashton, Leigh and Wigan PCT in the Five ways to wellbeing, New application, 
new ways of thinking 2011) p.30 
 
Investing in wellbeing benefits more than just the individual. For example people who report higher 
levels of wellbeing tend to be more involved in social and civic life, are more likely to behave in 
environmentally responsible ways, have better family and social relationships at home and are more 
productive at work. (Five ways to wellbeing, New application, new ways of thinking 2011) p.6   
http://dnwssx4l7gl7s.cloudfront.net/nefoundation/default/page/-/files/Five_Ways_to_Wellbeing.pdf  
 
CPH encourages Council to consider the 5 Ways to Wellbeing in its decision making processes to 
support the district and its residents to flourish. CPH is happy to work with and support Council to do 
this. 
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5 

Specific topics 
referred to in the 
Draft Plan 

Discussion/Comment CPH’s suggested amendments to 
the Plan/suggested action points 

 
Council’s Vision & 
Community Outcomes  
 

 
We congratulate Council for undertaking the recent community 
consultation to determine its vision and community outcomes. The 
strength-based and future focused approach of what people see as 
their ‘Ideal Grey District’ reinforces the ongoing desire for a ‘thriving, 
connected and resilient Grey District.’ Theming these desires under 
the four community wellbeings highlights how communities 
inherently understand the role of good local government and how 
Council decisions have capacity to affect their lives.  
 
We look forward to working with Council in achieving economic, 
social, cultural and environmental wellbeing for local residents and 
the Grey district.  

 

 
Financial Strategy 
 
 
 
 

 
We agree that affordability is a key issue for residents and that 
Council has to balance the needs and wants of the community with 
their ability and willingness to pay for services and activities.  
However, we support Council’s financial goals to address deficits, debt 
and deferred renewals, as not doing so risks increased future costs 
and failing infrastructure. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Infrastructure Strategy 
 

 
We acknowledge Council’s past decision to ‘sweat its assets’ has 
resulted in the need to address significant deferred renewals over the 
life of the Infrastructure Strategy.  We support Council’s decision to 
prioritise deferred renewals within this Plan as failing infrastructure 
has risk for public health and wellbeing. 
 
We acknowledge that in order to progress the CBD Plan Council needs 

We support Council’s intention to 
address deferred infrastructure 
renewals. 
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to fully understand the underground placement of its infrastructure 
within the area. 
 
We provide further specific feedback on the infrastructure activities 
mentioned in this section under appropriate headings below. 
 

 
Rates 

 
We acknowledge the need for the proposed rates increase. The risk to 
public health from deteriorating assets and levels of service outweighs 
the benefits of rates remaining unchanged. However, we also 
acknowledge that rises in rates will have an inequitable impact on 
disadvantaged populations, particularly older people and people on 
fixed incomes. We envisage that there may be an uptake of the Grey 
District Council Rates Postponement Policy. 

 

 
Climate Change 

 
CPH is pleased to see that Council has acknowledged the potential 
impacts of climate change with respect to its land transport and storm 
water infrastructure.  Models suggest that the Grey District will be 
wetter over time with increased flooding events that may cause 
damage to land and infrastructure. This will undoubtedly make some 
of our district unsuitable for residential or business development. It 
also highlights the need to plan and develop options for how those 
currently living in vulnerable areas will be supported to either mitigate 
the risk of remaining in place or consider relocating. 
 
We are therefore pleased to see that under the Te Tai o Poutini Plan, 
a process is being created for Councils on the West Coast to identify 
hazard areas, undertake community consultation, and develop 
appropriate responses to protect communities and infrastructure 
from the effects of climate change.  
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Part E: Council  
Activities 

 
 
 

 

 
Land Transport 
 

 
We support Council’s actions under this section as a safe and reliable 
land transport network is essential to economic and community 
wellbeing.   
 
We are pleased to see Council has secured Provincial Growth Funding 
(PGF) to replace the Moonlight Creek, Rough River, and William 
Stewart bridges. We also support continued investment in bridge 
renewals and maintenance to comply with current bridge standards 
and seismic risk. We recognise that the investment to achieve the 
increased standards means higher capacity freight vehicles will 
become more common on our road network. This has implications for 
safety of road users, particularly cyclists and pedestrians, 
motorcyclists and novice and older drivers. To enhance safety for 
cyclists we encourage Council to provide identifiable cycle lanes when 
undertaking road renewals.  
 
We support the proposal to provide a heavy vehicle access route to 
the Port as this will improve the potential for a sea-based freight 
option. Taking freight off the roading network can assist in reducing 
harmful green-house gas emissions. 
 
We support Council’s continued involvement in the West Coast Road 
Safety Programme. This is an effective way for stakeholders to work 
together to protect the health and wellbeing of its residents.  We also 
acknowledge Council for its continued support of the West Coast 
Wilderness Trail. This asset supports many residents to be physically 
active and continues to attract many domestic tourists to our area.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We support Council’s continued 
investment in both the Road Safety 
Programme and Westland Wilderness 
Trail. 
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While no explanation was provided regarding the $1.6million financial 
investment (Years 1 to 3) in the Shantytown Cycle Trail we assume this 
funding is also available via the PGF.  This trail has potential to attract 
tourists and events to the area and will be another avenue for 
recreational physical activity for residents. 
 
As we have previously submitted, the existence of a safe and well-
maintained footpath network is essential to the safety and wellbeing 
of the districts’ residents, particularly for older people, people with 
disabilities and children.  Footpaths encourage people to be active and 
connect with, and feel part of, their local community. We are 
therefore very encouraged to see Council has signalled a significantly 
increased footpath maintenance and renewals budget (page E20) of 
$500 000 per annum as this has capacity to create a marked 
difference in footpath quality and resident satisfaction. However, the 
budget line for footpath renewals on page E27 shows $70 000 for 
2021 and nothing over $32 000 for the remaining years of the draft 
LTP. This is confusing to the reader who might expect to see the 
signalled spend included in this line. As discussed on page E20, 
previous LTP funding was $80 000 for maintenance and $240 000 for 
renewals. The way the draft is set out, it appears that the budget has 
actually decreased.  
 
Investment in well-designed and well-maintained active transport 
facilities greatly assists the population to be active. Having a physically 
active population not only protects individual physical health, it also 
has positive impacts on mental wellbeing, economic productivity, 
learning and community resilience.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We support Council’s intention to invest 
in footpath renewals across the life of 
this Plan. 
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3 Waters: 

• Stormwater 
• Waste water 
• Water supply 

 
 

 
We support Council’s decision to address the backlog in deferred 
renewals within the 3 Waters, particularly stormwater, over the life of 
this Plan. Failing to address the backlog will put community and 
environmental wellbeing at risk and place an undue financial burden 
on future rate payers. 
 
We congratulate Council for previously undertaking condition 
assessments of this infrastructure and are pleased Council is using 
that data to prioritise activities to upgrade these assets and improve 
their resilience.   
 
We agree that without significant investment, the stormwater system 
will fail to protect communities from flooding and potentially risk 
public health. We support the general upgrades listed under 
stormwater activities. We have previously submitted on the need to 
address storm water upgrades within the central Greymouth and 
surrounding area and are pleased to see this has been included within 
the Plan. 
 
We endorse Council’s investment in wastewater infrastructure within 
the district over the last few years as this has benefitted our residents 
and the environment. We support the need for Council to investigate 
and assess potential future demand for both its wastewater and water 
supply activities and for signalling future community consultation will 
possibly be undertaken in the next LTP.  
 
We agree that addressing deferred renewals within the water supply 
should assist with water leakage, however, Council could also 
undertake a community awareness raising project to highlight the 
need to conserve the district’s potable water.  
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Solid waste 

 
We agree that solid waste management is necessary for the health 
and quality of life of the community, the local economy and the 
environment. 
 
We support the intention to extend kerbside refuse and recycling 
collection to other areas of the District and the provision of a separate 
crate for glass recycling for all areas that have kerbside collection.  
With respect to the proposed change to the type of plastic that will be 
accepted for recycling, it is imperative that comprehensive awareness 
raising is undertaken to prevent unintentional contamination that 
would prevent the materials that are collected from being recycled. 
 
We note that there have been recent media articles about private 
landfill sites within the district where potentially contaminated 
demolition waste has been dumped (and may be in breach of 
resource consents).   While we understand the volume of demolition 
waste is increasing, it is imperative that any private landfill is 
sufficiently contained to prevent spread of any contaminants and that 
they operate in compliance with consent conditions.  
 
We are also aware that due to the COVID lockdown and the recent 
fire in the recycling centre that much of the waste collected in the 
yellow bins has been, and is still, going to landfill. This is putting 
unexpected pressure on the landfill cell and may necessitate 
investigation into a possible new cell in the near future. 
 
Many communities across New Zealand (and indeed the world) have 
Council supported reuse and recycling areas where unwanted items 
are donated, sorted and chosen by others to take away for re-use. 
This circular economy model is a way to reduce, recycle and reuse, 

 
 
 
 
 
We support the extension of kerbside 
recycling. 
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and can significantly reduce the amount of waste going to landfills. 
This has positive outcomes for ratepayers and the environment. We 
are aware that Council has a small operation like this at McLeans 
Landfill. However, there is huge potential to grow a better model and 
we encourage Council to consider how it can (with other 
stakeholders) grow its operation to a point that it substantially assists 
in addressing the District’s waste management issues. For further 
information please see:   
Nelson Environment Centre https://www.nec.org.nz/reuse 
EcoCentral https://ecocentral.co.nz/about 
Waiuku Zero Waste https://www.waiukuzerowaste.co.nz/  
 
We support Council’s ongoing investment in the Enviroschools 
programme. This programme reinforces the waste management and 
minimisation priorities of Council. 
 

We recommend Council investigates 
other models to assess how it can 
further support communities to reduce, 
reuse and recycle. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We support Council’s continued 
investment in the Enviroschools 
programme. 

 
Environmental Services 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
We support Council’s intention to provide adequate resource to carry 
out Environmental Services activities which contribute to a safe, 
healthy and sustainable environment.  
 
We particularly support the activities associated with Emergency 
Management. The increased frequency of storm events and the 
recent report upgrading the potential for an alpine fault rupture 
highlight the need for communities to be prepared.  However, we are 
aware that a growing number of people in our community are living 
week-to-week and, despite any desire to do so, are not able to 
adequately prepare for such an event.  We encourage Council to 
include actions to address this in its emergency preparedness plans. 
Such actions could include support for food production on public land 
and support for food rescue/redistribution project to help build food 

 
We support Council’s intention to 
provide adequate resource to carry out 
Environmental Services activities 
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resilience within the Grey District. This could also have the effect of 
preventing food waste going to the landfill (see comment under Food 
Security below) 
 
We are happy to work with Council to assist with emergency 
management issues around welfare, drinking water, prevention of 
disease outbreaks and other issues of public health importance.   
 
Class 4 Gaming and TAB Policies 
We note that Council’s Class 4 Gambling and TAB Venue Policies are 
up for review later this year. The recent BERL: Assessment of the 
effects of Class 4 gambling on Wellbeing in New Zealand Final report 
May 2020 concluded that ‘Class 4 gambling has a tendency to 
magnify community disadvantage. The evidence strongly suggests 
that it transfers wealth from more deprived communities to less 
deprived communities.’ The Grey District has a high number of gaming 
venues and machines compared with the rest of New Zealand and 
consequently, we also have a relatively high expenditure on the 
machines.  In 2019 the Grey District lost $3.6m ($10 000 a day) in 
‘pokie’ machines. The BERL report’s findings suggest that our most 
vulnerable communities are further disadvantaged by Class 4 Gaming. 
This is alarming given that six of the nine Class 4 venues in our district 
are situated in medium-high or high deprivation areas. We offer 
Council our assistance with review of these policies.  
 
Local Alcohol Policy 
As we have stated in previous submissions, alcohol is a psychoactive 
substance that continues to cause significant harm in our community. 
For example, alcohol was a factor in 34% of fatal and serious injury 
crashes on West Coast roads between 2016 and 2020. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We offer Council our assistance with its 
review of the Class 4 Gaming and TAB 
policies. 
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Local alcohol policies are a tool which can help to address alcohol-
related harm in our communities.  We understand that Council has 
been unwilling to proceed further on the development of a Local 
Alcohol Policy (LAP), at least in part because of the very real prospect 
of legal challenge from the alcohol industry.  We continue to 
encourage Council to consider the development of a joint LAP with 
the two other West Coast District Councils as a way of sharing this 
risk.  A joint LAP would also have benefits for the local hospitality 
industry by bringing consistency to licensing requirements across the 
Coast and a “level playing field” for new entrants to these industries, 
regardless of where they set up on the Coast.  A joint LAP would be 
supported by NZ Police and the Medical Officer of Health as reporting 
agencies. 
 
We acknowledge Council is displaying liquor licence public notices on 
their website and are no longer publishing applications in print media. 
However, to ensure equitable access for people wishing to view 
alcohol licence applications and, where appropriate, make objections, 
we suggest Council also includes an electronic copy of the full 
application with appropriate redactions. We also suggest Council 
posts the public notices on its social media page (such as Facebook).  
We are aware that other councils within New Zealand utilise social 
media as well as their websites to fully inform residents of liquor 
licensing applications. 
 
Smokefree Environments 
Community and Public Health congratulates the Grey District Council 
for incorporating Smokefree and Vapefree into their Outdoor Dining 
Policy in 2019 with the requirement to display signage. This inclusion 
will benefit the health and wellbeing of Grey District residents and 
visitors and is an indication of support for the Government-endorsed 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We strongly encourage Council to 
consider the development of a Local 
Alcohol Policy jointly with the Buller 
and Westland District Councils. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We encourage Council to put full 
electronic copies of liquor licence 
applications on GDC’s website and 
Public Notices on GDC’s social media 
page.  
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goal of a Smokefree New Zealand by 2025.  Reducing the visibility of 
tobacco products and smoking, and supporting smokers to quit, are 
important elements of the Smokefree 2025 goal. 
 
The number of people who smoke is decreasing, however, we are still 
not on track to achieve Smokefree Aotearoa 2025 where less than 5% 
of the population smoke. The 2018 Census indicated that 13.2% New 
Zealanders aged 15+ years are regular smokers.  However, here on the 
West Coast the rate is significantly higher at 18.1% with the rate for 
GDC at 17%, consequently our population continues to suffer more 
from smoking-related harm.  
  
Policy is a good intervention to improve the health and wellbeing of 
communities and the wider population. To further protect people 
from the harms of smoking we encourage Council to review and 
extend its Smokefree Public Places Policy (SPP), to include the 
following: 
 

• Vaping/Vapefree in all instances. This will be in line with its 
inclusion in the new Smokefree Environments and Regulated 
Products Act 1990, Council’s own Outdoor Dining Policy, and 
similar policies of other Councils across New Zealand. Vaping 
is a quitting tool and is not intended for use by non-smokers 
or ex-smokers, therefore its inclusion will help to prevent the 
uptake of vaping by young people and non-smokers and 
decrease normalisation.  

• Endorsement of the intentions of the goal of a SmokeFree 
Aotearoa 2025 

• Explicitly include entrances/exits of Council owned 
buildings. This extension would further protect people from 
harm by decreasing visibility of tobacco products and 
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smoking, and exposure to second-hand smoke. 
 
Notwithstanding the above, we congratulate Council’s facilitation of 
recent community events held within the CBD. These events enhance 
community wellbeing and connectedness. We believe these events 
are a great opportunity for Council to implement section 5.2 of its 
Smokefree Public Places policy which states: 
 

“Events owned or sanctioned by Council will be promoted as 
smoke free events. Advertising material promoting such events 
will clearly indicate that it will be smoke free.” 

 
This is important, as creating Smokefree environments reduces 
visibility of tobacco products and smoking which in turn prevents 
uptake by non-smokers while supporting smokers who are trying to 
quit. Other steps for implementing the policy could include: 
 

• identifying areas that would benefit from having more visible 
Smokefree signage, 

• agreeing on the look of any proposed signage, stickers or 
stencils,  

• installing Smokefree signage, 
 keeping the community informed about the Smokefree spaces 

through a variety of channels including media articles, social media, 
items in the GDC newsletters and on the GDC website, discussions 
with business owners, the Business and Promotions Association, 
Tourism West Coast, etc.     
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Community and Public Health is happy 
to work with the Council to assist with 
implementing the policy changes and to 
provide advice and assistance on 
Smokefree matters, including support 
with signage. 
 

 
Commercial & Property 

 
Aerodrome 
We agree the aerodrome is an important strategic asset that provides 
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for commercial, private and health-based aircraft transport.  We 
support Council’s intention to maintain the aerodrome to ensure safe 
and convenient use. 
 
Port of Greymouth 
CPH acknowledges that the complexity and costs of keeping the Port 
in a safe and workable state will require increased ratepayer support. 
 
However, as the Port sustains economic activity and will be a vital 
access point in linking our community in the event of a natural 
disaster closing the Alpine passes, we support Council’s commitment 
to increase the slipway and Port facilities levels of service. 
Improvements to the Port may also make sea-freight a more viable 
option. This would assist our district in reducing our greenhouse gas 
emissions. 
 
Retirement Housing 
We applaud Council’s continued provision of well-maintained, 
comfortable and affordable retirement housing, as the units provide 
accommodation for the housing disadvantaged within our older 
population. Provision of this service is becoming more essential as 
there is a growing lack of ‘step-down’ accommodation available for 
older residents of the district.  
 

 
Community & 
Recreation 

 
We agree that access to a wide range of services makes a district 
attractive to both residents and visitors.  Facilities such as swimming 
pools, libraries and parks offer people opportunities to learn, be active 
and connect with each other and the environment which benefits 
wellbeing and quality of life. We therefore endorse Council’s activity 
in this section, however, we make the following comments with 
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respect to specific activities. 
 
Libraries 
We support Council’s intention to plan for a new library to provide for 
future needs of the community. We agree that libraries are becoming 
more of a community hub where people can learn, interact with new 
and old technologies, and connect with other members of the 
community. 
 
We support the idea of incorporating museum displays as this links 
the present with the past.  
 
While we understand Council’s preference for freehold land we 
believe it is more imperative that the library is sited within or 
immediately adjacent to the CBD. Library facilities are among the 
anchor points of most CBDs: they attract residents and visitors, 
encourage foot traffic and add to the vibrancy of the area.  
 
We encourage Council to visit and investigate other community 
libraries and their services during the planning stages of the new 
library. Incorporating areas such as a ‘make a space’ where people of 
all ages can interact with and learn to use new (and sometimes old) 
technologies provides learning opportunities and experiences for 
people who may be unable to access via other pathways. Supporting 
learning and creativity has social, cultural, environmental and often 
economic benefits to the wider community. 
 
While we support the development of a new district library we are 
concerned that people in the Runanga area will lose their local 
service. We are unaware how many people use the Runanga 
community library, however, it cannot be assumed that people who 
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travel to town for other things will also be able to use the town 
library. As there is almost no public transport, many people, 
particularly older people, rely on family and friends for transport to 
and from shops and appointments. Having to also fit in a library visit 
may make library access too difficult for some. There are models in 
some communities where libraries have a relationship with the local 
school. We suggest this would be worth investigating if the Service 
Centre is closed. 
 
Swimming pools 
Provision of swimming pool services provide an opportunity for 
people to be active, learn new skills and connect with others. We 
acknowledge Council has lowered the cost of swims for some 
vulnerable members of the community. This will assist in addressing 
financial accessibility. 
 
We understand that swimming pools are provided as a service to the 
community. They are rarely, if ever, cost neutral. It is generally 
accepted that they run at a loss and are at least part-funded by 
ratepayers. Pools with a gym/sports centre attached, such as the 
Westland Recreation Centre, have more ability to off-set some of the 
costs. However, both need to be run with experienced and qualified 
staff with a commitment to delivering high-quality service to fit the 
needs of the local community.  
 
With respect to the signalled closure of Runanga pool, feedback from 
a small discussion with community members has indicated that the 
pool patronage could be improved with better opening times and 
targeting. For example, running of events in the past has brought 
people in the area, and beyond, to the pool. The pool has also been 
the back-stop facility when the pool at the Westland Recreation 
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Centre has been out of action. We are concerned that people in 
Runanga may be not be able to afford the entry fee and travel cost to 
use the pool at the Recreation Centre. We are also concerned that the 
community may not have the capacity to take over and run the pool 
as suggested in the LTP. Prior to making a long-term decision we 
suggest it may be beneficial for Council to work with the community 
to see how it (Council) can improve its service delivery with the pool 
and meet community needs before deciding to divest itself of the 
facility.  
  
Arts, Heritage and Culture 
Access to cultural amenities connects people to their past, celebrates 
creativity and assists with developing a community identity. 
 
We support Council’s activity to open a new pop-up museum within 
the CBD as it will add another point of interest to our CBD. The 
previous pop-up museum attracted both locals and visitors and we 
expect that the new pop-up will also do that. We are pleased to see 
Council is working with Te Papa Museum Development Advisors to 
identify and implement appropriate storage environments for its 
museum collection. 
 
Parks and Tracks 
Parks and tracks offer places for people to be active and connect with 
other and the natural environment, all of which benefits individual 
and community wellbeing. We support Council’s intention to maintain 
its parks and tracks to a good standard. However, we are concerned 
Council anticipates a drop in customer satisfaction levels. This 
indicates a drop in the level of service. We understand a recent review 
undertaken by the Health Promotion and Policy Research Unit, 
University of Otago, Wellington, and funded by the Cancer Society, 
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looked at sun-shade provision within children’s playgrounds across 
New Zealand. The review found the Grey District in the lower band of 
provision.  We encourage Council to undertake accessibility audits for 
its children’s playgrounds to add to the information provided in the 
shade review, and to use this as a means to creating a plan to improve 
its playground and park facilities.  
 
Public Toilets 
We support Council’s commitment to improve service delivery for 
public restrooms as this activity protects the health of residents, 
visitors and the environment. We support the proposed new toilet at 
Mitchells and the improvements to the toilets at Iveagh Bay.  
 

 
Democracy & 
Administration 

 
We support Councils rationale for activities under this section 
especially its involvement in projects that ensure the Grey District is a 
vibrant, progressive and welcoming environment.   
 
We particularly support Council’s commitment ‘to seek community 
engagement in all matters that are important or dear to them and to 
consider inputs carefully and constructively.’ This is apparent in the 
creation of the vision and community outcomes consultation 
undertaken to inform the draft LTP. 
 
CBD Redevelopment 
During the consultation phase of the CBD Revitalisation Plan (and the 
many previous plans for the CBD) community members and 
stakeholders identified that the area needs to have more trees and 
green spaces.  Given the recent loss of a semi-mature tree within the 
CBD we would like to see Council work with appropriately qualified 
people to develop a more formalised approach to maintenance and 

 

Submissions (Not speaking) LTP 2021-2031

Page 143



 
21 

protection of the trees within the CBD. These trees are an asset to the 
CBD, they make the space more attractive and, with appropriate 
maintenance, they will provide a spring-board for further greening of 
the area as per the recommendations of the Plan. 
 
The Redevelopment Plan also recommended more visible recognition 
of our pre-colonial history should be evident within the CBD.  We 
would like to see this part of the project progressed to acknowledge 
the unique story behind the CBD and to uplift the mana of 
manawhenua o Māwhera.  
 
We agree that Council facilitated events provide vibrancy and 
enhance community wellbeing.  Please also refer to our comments 
under Environmental Services regarding Smokefree events. 
 

 
Food Security 

 
Council was involved in workshops hosted by Community and Public 
Health a few years ago to scope how lack of food security is affecting 
our communities.  
 
When people are food secure, it means they have access to a variety 
of nutritious food that is safe, meets their cultural needs and supports 
them to live active healthy lives. When people are healthy and well, 
that in turn can lead to better participation in society. However, one 
in four New Zealand children are not currently food secure and local 
qualitative research indicates a similar situation for the West Coast.  
 
While this issue coincides on a national level with insufficient access 
to resources such as disposable income, transport options, fuel and 
warm housing, on the West Coast many people are further bound by 
geographical isolation from the largest food stores, fewer options of 
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where they can buy local food produce, and a likely overall higher cost 
of food than in the rest of New Zealand.   
 
The West Coast Food Security Network is looking at short and long-
term solutions for West Coast people and whānau who are food 
insecure on a daily or weekly basis. This has included local research 
with communities (report due out later in 2021), connecting existing 
sustainable initiatives across the West Coast such as community 
edible gardens and other food supply initiatives, and strengthening 
support for people who require more food on a daily or weekly basis. 
Some of these initiatives may also feed into the West Coast 
Emergency Management Team Coordination over time.  
 
New strategies to improve food security will need to be mana-
enhancing (i.e. they support the aspirations of whānau who are food 
insecure by enabling them to set and accomplish their own goals 
which align with their values). Many levels of support are currently 
required, including from national and local government and local 
communities, to make space for communities to support positive 
change. Food Bank Aotearoa is one initiative visiting the West Coast in 
2021 seeking to explore how they could replicate their model for food 
rescue and redistribution for the West Coast. This approach could 
help to strengthen the supply of food as well as save space in the 
landfill via connections with local food suppliers and producers. 
Coordination with local Councils, various agencies, community 
members and local iwi would be needed to ensure approaches can 
extend and evolve over time to wrap around whānau receiving the kai 
so their aspirations and goals are met.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We invite Council to reconnect with the 
Food Security Network. The next 
meeting will be held at Whare Manaaki 
on Tainui Street on the 24th of May from 
1 to 2-30pm 
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From: Grey District Council
To: GDC Submission
Subject: GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission ref: GDC-QF-210517-8KVMX-RQ9
Date: Monday, 17 May 2021 2:41:19 PM

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission

Reference: GDC-QF-210517-8KVMX-RQ9
Attachment: not attached

Full name (incl Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms): Eric Martini

Organisation that you are representing in your submission (if any): not supplied

Postal address
56 Pitt St
Runanga

Phone: 0211021178

Email: emartini18@hotmail.com

Do you wish to speak at the Council meeting in support of your submission?: No

KEY ISSUE 1: Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth:
OPTION 1: Extend area. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 2: New Library: OPTION 2: Don’t proceed with building a new library, ie status quo.

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service: OPTION 1: Spring Creek Pool is no longer a
Council-provided service. [PREFERRED OPTION]

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library: OPTION 1: Runanga Service
Centre is no longer a Council provided service and the building is disposed of. [PREFERRED
OPTION]

Revenue and Financing Policy Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?: No
strong feelings either way

Resource Management Fees Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?: No strong
feelings either way

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council Do you agree with the proposed
transfer?: No strong feeling either way

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to
provide feedback on in the section below.
KEY ISSUE 2: New Library
Moving the library out of the CBD will further erode the vibrancy of the CBD.
I would question the the long term thinking of moving the library out of the CBD, when council have
spent tens of thousands of dollars on consultants and reports (albeit via the governments PGF) as
well as engaging community organizations to assist with the revitalization of the CBD, for council to
then potentially remove one community facility impacting on both the library and CBD. 
The LTP consultation document refers to ".. ..it does get a lot of foot traffic" - though doesn't expand
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on whether the foot traffic is due to the library, or as a consequence of its location in the CBD and the
library is a beneficiary of its location?
Either way moving the library away from the CBD will impact on both.

I recall the original plans for the Recreation Centre build incorporated meeting room /coworking space
- though council saw fit to remove this from the final design. Ironic now "meeting space" is one of the
reasons for an expanded library!?
Being involved in various community organizations, meeting space has never been an issue. There
are plenty of options currently available.
council chambers, polytech, core.. to name a few.
There are plenty of options for the redevelopment of the existing site, or other options within the CBD.

There are plenty of people within the community with creative solutions. Maybe engage with people to
come up with the solutions at the beginning, instead of consulting on limited options at the end. 

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service
I would support the retention of the pool though management through other means than council.
However with council contributing financially long term.
I am skeptical of the "data" mentioned in the LTP consultation document as it only ever mentions
portions that supports councils case, and is not fully disclosing all the data, for an informed decision. 
I note council has spent millions on establishing the town square, and observationally the council
managed facility gets little to no use on a day to day basis, however council employs an events
coordinator charged with organizing and facilitating events at the town square, in order to encourage
its use. Has this opportunity be offered to other non- Greymouth based council managed facilities? 
Will council be applying the same criteria to the town square and other facilities with "low patronage"?

I would recommend:
a) investigating the viability and feasibility of operating the pool over longer period than is currently,
with the view of hosting or housing aquatic activities (community/sporting/commercial) not currently
catered to (or could better cater to those existing aquatic activities) at Runanga. 
b) should operating the pool for longer, as above not prove viable/feasible to investigate the
construction of temporary floor covering over the pool, to convert the pool to a multi-use facility.
during the "off season"
The facility would operate as a aquatic centre/pool during "summer season", and with the addition of
temporary flooring to become a multipurpose venue,
which could house sporting events, social enterprises, markets, makerspace, (which isn't catered for
when the Runanga Miners Hall is operational) when not required as a pool.

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library
I would support the disposing of the building with proceeds returned to the Runanga community, with
services including the library (in whatever form that may be) transferred to the Miners Hall when
renovations completed.

I would question how actively council have been in managing the Runanga library other than
"manning" the site? I note the number of "sessions/classes" being offered at the Grey District Library?
how many of these have been offered at the Runanga Library? 
How much effort has council put in to make the Runanga library a community library or has it been
neglected and left on its own?

The "...its only 7km away" to Greymouth is a favorite and common excuse throughout the LTP
consultation document, as to why services should be closed and centralized. However that argument
works both ways.....its only 7km for one or two staff members to travel to Runanga to deliver services
to the community. Seven kilometers may not be a long distance for those with access to transport, but
for those aged under 16, disabled, without transport or elderly, 7km is a long way.

With councils intent on withdrawing services like libraries and pools in smaller centres, council isn't
supporting communities, it's merely converting towns into residential suburbs of Greymouth. Once
those facilities are gone - they're gone for good, they'll never come back.
Whilst council have financial responsibilities they also have responsibilities to communities to look at
every possible option to support communities and not rely on 
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From: Grey District Council
To: GDC Submission
Subject: GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission ref: GDC-QF-210517-8CI4Q-156H
Date: Monday, 17 May 2021 2:02:17 PM
Attachments: GreyBPA-submission 2021 library.docx

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] This email is from an external source, be careful with any links,
attachments and payment requests.

GDC Website - Online Submission: 2021-2031 LTP Submission

Reference: GDC-QF-210517-8CI4Q-156H
Attachment: attached

Full name (incl Mr/Mrs/Miss/Ms): Justine Donaldson & Philip Barnett

Organisation that you are representing in your submission (if any): Grey District Mawhera
Business & Promotions Assn

Postal address
164 Mackay St
Greymouth

Phone: 0274 959534

Email: greybpa@gmail.com

Do you wish to speak at the Council meeting in support of your submission?: No

KEY ISSUE 1: Extension of kerbside refuse and recycling collection to all of Greymouth: No
strong feelings either way

KEY ISSUE 2: New Library: OPTION 2: Don’t proceed with building a new library, ie status quo.

KEY ISSUE 3: Delivery of Spring Creek Pool Service: No strong feelings either way

KEY ISSUE 4: Runanga Service Centre and Community Library: No strong feelings either way

Revenue and Financing Policy Do you agree with the proposed changes to the policy?: No
strong feelings either way

Resource Management Fees Do you agree with the proposed fees for 2021/2022?: No strong
feelings either way

Transfer of Floodwall Asset to West Coat Regional Council Do you agree with the proposed
transfer?: No strong feeling either way

Please provide any comments you have on any of the above or anything else you wish to
provide feedback on in the section below.
Submission document attached
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17th June 2021

Submitter:

Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc.

Registered offices Marshall & Heaphy Greymouth/Mawhera

P.O. Box 186 Greymouth

Contact: greybpa@gmail.com

To submissions@greydc.govt.nz 



At our general meeting, 13th May, 

Members raised concern over the suggestion of a new library and the possibly of it being relocated out of the CBD. Those concerns are further listed below. Following this discussion a motion was called. 

Motion: BPA put forward submission to LT Plan supporting option2 - “Don’t proceed with building a new library, i.e. status quo”

M:Mequa - 2nd Cassandra

Passed – unanimously.  



While we think an upgrade and a modernisation of the Library to attract greater visitation is a wonderful project, several concerns are raised.  It would be preferable for good decision making to have more information around the many details both fiscally, and the way the ROI is projected. 

Current data on municipal Libraries is a continued decline in Library use into the future, with new Libraries having scant resemblance to the current Library. In the Long term Plan, the content of this project is at such a high level, it is difficult to envisage the intent or consider the benefits and to who. 

Residents still rate their library very highly with satisfaction levels reaching 97% in the most recent GDC Resident Satisfaction Survey.  This questions the actual need.

There is some surprise that additional meeting space would be seen a driver for this project. Our Society has not been informed of any shortage of meeting space, and with our new BYTE hub, we have added to our current stock.

While we sympathise with the team at the Library it seems possibly a more frugal way can be found to accommodate their space requirements for a tea room. 

There is some concern as to the stipulation that the land for this new Library be on freehold land. This may suggest that the Library is moved from the current and long-standing CBD precinct. This seems a huge conflict with all the town planning consultants’ reports, that support the retention of “service centres” within the CBD.

If, however this is a way of gaining support to purchase the land where Revingtons Hotel once stood, (being freehold land within the CBD) it would then seem the council moves into an area, property development. This requires a different skill set, and more understanding would be required as to the vision this strategy would support.  

Ultimately this is a very big 14 million dollar legacy project, with very little detail provided to form a considered decision. The status quo option doesn’t exclude a similar project being completed once a more thorough due diligence was completed. 



Phillip Barnett, Justine Donaldson

Co Chairs  - Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc.
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17th June 2021 

Submitter: 

Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc. 

Registered offices Marshall & Heaphy Greymouth/Mawhera 

P.O. Box 186 Greymouth 

Contact: greybpa@gmail.com 

To submissions@greydc.govt.nz  

 

At our general meeting, 13th May,  

Members raised concern over the suggestion of a new library and the possibly of it being relocated out of the 
CBD. Those concerns are further listed below. Following this discussion a motion was called.  

Motion: BPA put forward submission to LT Plan supporting option2 - “Don’t proceed with building a 
new library, i.e. status quo” 

M:Mequa - 2nd Cassandra 

Passed – unanimously.   

 

While we think an upgrade and a modernisation of the Library to attract greater visitation is a wonderful project, 
several concerns are raised.  It would be preferable for good decision making to have more information around 
the many details both fiscally, and the way the ROI is projected.  

Current data on municipal Libraries is a continued decline in Library use into the future, with new Libraries 
having scant resemblance to the current Library. In the Long term Plan, the content of this project is at such a 
high level, it is difficult to envisage the intent or consider the benefits and to who.  

Residents still rate their library very highly with satisfaction levels reaching 97% in the most recent GDC 
Resident Satisfaction Survey.  This questions the actual need. 

There is some surprise that additional meeting space would be seen a driver for this project. Our Society has not 
been informed of any shortage of meeting space, and with our new BYTE hub, we have added to our current 
stock. 

While we sympathise with the team at the Library it seems possibly a more frugal way can be found to 
accommodate their space requirements for a tea room.  

There is some concern as to the stipulation that the land for this new Library be on freehold land. This may 
suggest that the Library is moved from the current and long-standing CBD precinct. This seems a huge conflict 
with all the town planning consultants’ reports, that support the retention of “service centres” within the CBD. 

If, however this is a way of gaining support to purchase the land where Revingtons Hotel once stood, (being 
freehold land within the CBD) it would then seem the council moves into an area, property development. This 
requires a different skill set, and more understanding would be required as to the vision this strategy would 
support.   
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Ultimately this is a very big 14 million dollar legacy project, with very little detail provided to form a 
considered decision. The status quo option doesn’t exclude a similar project being completed once a more 
thorough due diligence was completed.  

 

Phillip Barnett, Justine Donaldson 

Co Chairs  - Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc. 
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17th June 2021 

Submitter: 

Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc. 

Registered offices Marshall & Heaphy Greymouth/Mawhera 

P.O. Box 186 Greymouth 

Contact: greybpa@gmail.com 

To submissions@greydc.govt.nz  

 

At our general meeting, 13th May,  

Members raised concern over the suggestion of a new library and the possibly of it being relocated 

out of the CBD. Those concerns are further listed below. Following this discussion a motion was 

called.  

Motion: BPA put forward submission to LT Plan supporting option2 - “Don’t proceed with building a 

new library, i.e. status quo” 

M:Mequa - 2nd Eric 

Passed – unanimously.   

 

While we think an upgrade and a modernisation of the Library to attract greater visitation is a 

wonderful project, several concerns are raised.  It would be preferable for good decision making to 

have more information around the many details both fiscally, and the way the ROI is projected.  

Current data on municipal Libraries is a continued decline in Library use into the future, with new 

Libraries having scant resemblance to the current Library. In the Long term Plan, the content of this 

project is at such a high level, it is difficult to envisage the intent or consider the benefits and to who.  

Residents still rate their library very highly with satisfaction levels reaching 97% in the most recent 

GDC Resident Satisfaction Survey.  This questions the actual need. 

There is some surprise that additional meeting space would be seen a driver for this project. Our 

Society has not been informed of any shortage of meeting space, and with our new BYTE hub, we 

have added to our current stock. 

While we sympathise with the team at the Library it seems possibly a more frugal way can be found to 

accommodate their space requirements for a tea room.  

There is some concern as to the stipulation that the land for this new Library be on freehold land. This 

may suggest that the Library is moved from the current and long-standing CBD precinct. This seems a 

huge conflict with all the town planning consultants’ reports, that support the retention of “service 

centres” within the CBD. 

If, however this is a way of gaining support to purchase the land where Revingtons Hotel once stood, 

(being freehold land within the CBD) it would then seem the council moves into an area, property 
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development. This requires a different skill set, and more understanding would be required as to the 

vision this strategy would support.   

Ultimately this is a very big 14 million dollar legacy project, with very little detail provided to form a 

considered decision. The status quo option doesn’t exclude a similar project being completed once a 

more thorough due diligence was completed.  

 

Phillip Barnett, Justine Donaldson 

Co Chairs  - Greymouth/Mawhera Business & Promotions Inc. 
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Grey District Council  LTP 2021-31 – Submission : 

Greymouth Athletic Club 

 

Jack O’Connor 

President  

Greymouth Athletic Club  

 

Contacts:  

Phone: 027-2206216 

Email: greymouthathletic@gmail.com 

Kia ora 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit on our Grey District LTP 2021-31. 

The Greymouth Athletics Club is a volunteer club that provides track and field sporting opportunities 
on the only certified athletics track on the West Coast, at ANZAC Park Greymouth. 

We run an 18 week summer club programme for our members which includes 90 junior and 15 
senior members catering for an age range of 4-80yrs. We also provide facilities and equipment for all 
Grey District primary and secondary schools to use along with West Coast wide regional events 
which results in approximately 3,500 participations at the track each year. This makes us a significant 
provider of sport and recreation for our district. 

The track is also available all year round free of charge for the wider community to train and 
recreate on. 

We currently lease this space from the Grey District Council for a nominal fee and in return the club 
maintains these grounds in excellent condition and facilities at our cost, apart from the public toilet 
block which GDC services under a contract. These toilets also service the netball centre adjacent to 
the athletics track during the summer and winter programmes which extends usage considerably. 

The ANZAC Park toilet block is no longer fit for purpose and we request that Council prioritises an 
upgrade or replacement of these amenities in any planning process.  

 

We do not wish to present on our submission 

Ngā mihi 

Jack O’Connor  

President  

Greymouth Athletic Club 
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